		5/23/2024 Regular Meeting
DRAFT MINUTES OF THE ENCINITAS URBAN FOREST ADVISORY COMMITTEE REGULAR MEETING
May 23, 2024, 5:30 P.M., 505 SOUTH VULCAN AVENUE

CALL TO ORDER / INTRODUCTIONS
Committee Chair Mark Jenne called the meeting to order at 5:31 P.M.

Present:	Committee members Mark Jenne, Linda Schnieder, Brad Lefkowits, Richard Brocchini, Matt Palumbo
Absent: 	Brian Bishop, Stephanie Piccirelli 
[bookmark: _Hlk150861397]Also Present:   Katrina Burritt, Dudek; Melissa Lane, City of Encinitas; Isaac Ontiveros, West Coast Arborists; Mark Wisniewski, Resident; Tim Clancy, Resident

There being a quorum present, the meeting was in order.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS / NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
None.

CHANGES TO THE AGENDA
None.

AGENDA
1.   REVIEW AND APPROVE DRAFT MEETING MINUTES FROM MAY 23, 2024

SPEAKERS:  The committee reviewed the meeting minutes from the April 25, 2024. 

COMMENT: None.

COMMITTEE ACTION: Committee member Brad Lefkowits made a motion to approve the minutes from April 25, 2024. Richard Brocchini seconded. Motion carried.  Ayes: 5; Nays: 0; Absent: 2, Abstain: 0


2.   PARKING LOT SHADING REQUIREMENT

SPEAKERS: Mark Wisniewski presented a Tree and Parking Lot presentation to the committee. He collected photos from major parking lots within the city on May 21, 2024 from 1:45pm to 3:00pm and went over the strengths and areas of improvement for each parking lot. Examples included the Ralphs/Trader Joes parking lot on El Camino Real, Peets Coffee/Habit Burger on Encinitas Blvd, Chicks/Garden State Bagels on El Camino Real, Scripps Coastal Medical Center on El Camino Real, Home Depot on El Camino Real, Encinitas Town Center, Dollar Store/Rubio’s on El Camino Real, and the Smart and Final/CVS parking lot on El Camino Real. 

Mr.Wisniewski also noted important items such as the right trees need to be placed in the right location (not interfering with light poles or utilities), spacing trees appropriately in parking lots, having a large enough planting bed for trees to mature properly, considering maintenance, and having the city consider implementing stricter requirements and reviewing plans. Another item he mentioned was that shopping centers are frequently redone and when they are, do shopping centers submit plans to the city regarding plants they are removing and what will be replaced?

Linda Schnieder asked the question how large of a planting area is needed in a parking lot for a large tree to thrive? Mr.Wisniewski reported its something that can be done, possibly putting in a 6ft continuous wide planter that also acts as a bioswale (as opposed to doing individual 4ft squares). However, it all comes down to having the right tree in the right location. Brad Lefkowits asked if Turf Block might be a good option to have in parking lots. Mr.Wisniewski commented that it might be less maintenance costs vs asphalt however it may be more difficult for handicap people to maneuver. 

Mark Wisniewski concluded his presentation and recommended a book called 100 Tree Myths and brought a Top Ten Myths About Trees sheet for the committee.

The Urban Forest Advisory Committee then reviewed the presentation they put together regarding their tree/parking lot findings. The committee discussed the example they observed and discussed any strengths and areas of improvements they noticed. Examples that were presented included the Home Depot parking lot, CVS on El Camino, Balboa Park, Carlsbad Poinsettia Park, Encinitas City Hall, a parking lot from Pottstown Pennsylvania, and a few others. 

Tim Clancy asked the question to the committee on what is the objective behind the shading requirement? Mark Jenne commented that the city needs shade to help minimize heat, also it may be tied to the climate action plan and the canopy cover goal. However the goal of the committee is to come up with a recommendation for planning or city council regarding updating the language for the municipal code regarding the 1 15gal tree for every 5 parking spaces. Mr.Clancy commented on what are the quantifiable benefits/costs? Why are we going to recommend putting something in place when developers may or may not do it, what is going to compel them to do it?  Are we going to offer any benefits for developers if we are requiring them to put in certain trees? 

Mark Jenne explained that the committee is looking at the regulations/codes. There is a lot of things to consider and the committee gets to come together and start from scratch and develop a recommendation based on what the committee feels is important. 

Committee Member Richard Brocchini had to leave the meeting early and left at during the beginning of item agenda item two.

COMMENT: Tim Clancy is neutral for agenda item two.

COMMITTEE ACTION: At the next meeting each committee member needs to conduct research and bring ideas on reasonable goals, metrics, and ideas on how the committee can potentially get there. 

                   3.   REQUEST TO PLANT A TREE PERMIT

SPEAKERS: Melissa Lane spoke to John Ugrob on the committee’s recommendation on updating the request to plant a tree “permit” that is currently on the website and removing it while making the website more user friendly when requesting a planting of a tree. However, there’s a probability that the actual tree permit itself may not change since it’s a city document and is used citywide. John Ugrob did speak with Chris Kallstrand the other day, however since the Dudek contract is out of funds at the moment the issue may not be looked at until the new fiscal year, sometime after July 1st.

COMMENT: None.

COMMITTEE ACTION: None.

                   4.   TREE SPECIES LIST

SPEAKERS: At the last committee meeting someone mentioned why the city is using a specific tree list while there was another that was created and more helpful. The committee reviewed a non-published spreadsheet that Chris Kallstrand shared, which was not up to date. Some items on the spreadsheet included but not limited to Recommended Use, Mature Height, Total Trees, and more. Committee then reviewed the city’s Urban Forest Management webpage and looked at the Street Tree Selection Guide (general information) and Planting Plan (specific tree species for addresses). These sheets are out of date and need to be updated.  Katrina Burritt explained that the Planting Plan is used by Planning to give to developers when developing their properties or doing larger development projects. They are also used for planting in the right of way areas or is used by WCA for the city’s tree planting program. The goal is to update the species we are providing to be planted in the right of way. The easiest way to go about creating a better list is sorting the non-published list by the Recommended Use column and remove all the trees that are do not use and use that as a starting point. Katrina Burritt recommended after July Dudek can work on the list and present UFAC with a more finalized list. However, she will need to get approval from John Ugrob since it’s a labor-intensive task. Availability is also an issue as well because if trees aren’t readily available in a nursery, then they are not good options. Brad Lefkowits can try to work on a good tree list since he is familiar with plant availability. Mark Jenne mentioned there should be neighborhood planting plants such as a downtown planting plan, asked Melissa Lane to help find it and send it to the committee.

COMMENT: None.

COMMITTEE ACTION:  Katrina Burritt will remove the Do Not Plant Trees from the spreadsheet as well as provide information on how that affects the list. UFAC will provide recommended tree species for the trees that are being removed. Melissa Lane to send Brad Lefkowits the three different spreadsheets (non-published list, street tree selection, and the planting plan. Melissa Lane to also find neighborhood planting plan and send it to the committee.



                   5.   AGENDA ITEMS FOR FUTURE MEETINGS- NEXT MEETING JUNE 27, 2024

· Review and Approve Meeting Minutes from May 23, 2024
· Parking Lot Shading Requirements
· Tree Species List

ADJOURNMENT
Meeting was adjourned at 7:30 P.M.	
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